September 18, 2008

BASINGSTOKE DISTRICT ASSOCIATION OF PARISH AND TOWN COUNCILS
	Minutes of the Meeting of the Association (Awaiting approval)

	Date:
	18th September 2008
	
	

	Place:
	Civic Offices, Basingstoke & Deane Borough Council

	Present:
	Ashmansworth
	Alan Cox

	
	Baughurst
	Martin Slatford (Chair)

	
	Bramley
	Alan Douglas

	
	Chineham
	Martin Biermann

	
	Dummer
	Julian Jones

	
	East Woodhay 
	Alan Johnson & John Maxwell

	
	Hurstbourne Priors
	Charles Cardiff

	
	Mapledurwell and Up Nately
	Sam Preece

	
	Mortimer West End 
	John Robertson

	
	Newnham
	Roger Booth

	
	North Waltham 
	Malcolm Dixon

	
	Oakley and Deane
	Roy Jarman & Douglas Akers

	
	Overton
	Brian Langer & Alan Whitney

	
	Preston Candover and Nutley
	Alan Owencroft & Richard Walker

	
	St Mary Bourne
	Margaret Corbett

	
	Sherborne St John
	Julian Crawley

	
	Sherfield on Loddon
	Sandy Johnston

	
	Tadley
	Jo Slimin

	
	Silchester
	Phil Donoghue

	
	Whitchurch
	P F McGarvey

	Guests:
	Basingstoke & Deane BC
	Karen Brimacombe - Corporate Director

	
	
	Richard Wareham - Engineering & Traffic Manager

	
	
	Clive Sanders - Cabinet Member for Community Safety and Development

	
	Hampshire County Council
	Graham Carter - Group Manager Traffic

	
	Amey
	Richard Smith & Sam Bagnall

	
	HAT
	Cheryl Bosworth, Jane Frankum, Marilyn Tucker

	Apologies:
	Bramley
	Jane Payne & Rydian Vaughan

	
	Chineham
	Les Fryer

	
	Kingsclere
	Peter Woodman

	
	St Mary Bourne
	Michael Widén

	
	Sherfield on Loddon
	Bruce Batting

	
	Silchester
	Vanessa Richards

	
	Tadley
	Avril Burdett

	
	Winslade
	John Raymond

	
	Wootton St Lawrence
	Roddy Jameson

	
	HALC
	Steven Lugg

	
	HAT
	Keith Chapman, Stephen Reid, Jo Kelly, Elaine Still

	
	BDBC
	George White

	1.
	Minutes of the last meeting on 19th June 2008
The minutes were approved
	

	2. 
	Apologies - as above
	

	3.
	Sam Bagnall gave a presentation on the contract with HCC which Amey started earlier this year; with renewals the contract has the potential to last for10 years. A number of councils expressed disappointment with the quality of service. All work is initiated by HCC and parish and town councils can make contact either via the website and telephone number 0845 603 5633 or directly with the Highways Engineer for their area. It was pointed out that many road works are carried out by the utility companies, not HCC / Amey.
	

	
	Graham Carter, Group Manager Traffic, Environment Department, HCC explained that HCC is responsible for the speed limits on all roads in the county, except motorways and private roads, but they must work within the Department for Transport regulations. New guidelines in DfT Circular 01/2006 replaced the 1993 advice from DoT and also mandated that all local authorities must review the speed limits on all A and B roads by 2011 and that in villages the norm would be 30 mph. The Village 30 mph initiative was approved by HCC Cabinet in December 2006. It aims to address: Fear of Traffic, Community severance and environmental issues. Speed limits need to be self enforcing

Forty three schemes are being introduced across the county under the first phase and the second tranche of 62 is planned for implementation by April 2009; twenty five of the total will be within Basingstoke & Deane. Traffic management measures introduced with the schemes include gateways, coloured markings on the road and visual narrowing with white lines along the edge of the roads. The removal of centre lines has also been used to slow traffic and reduce the accident rate.

Councils interested in a change in speed limit but which have not been included in either of the two tranches should advise BDAPTC to add to our reference list and contact their representative on the Hampshire Action Team.

The ‘20 is plenty’ initiative introduces a 20 mph limit at a limited number of locations, such as schools. The county has found that mandatory speed limits of 20 mph, rather than 30mph, outside schools does not reduce accident rates.There are 106 schools in the first tranche and a further 89 in the second group which will cover a combined total of about a third of HCC schools.
	

	
	Richard Wareham, Engineering & Traffic Manager, Regeneration & Design, BDBC, explained that there are three elements to the Borough Council’s speed limit enforcement activities:

· Vehicle Activated Signs 

· Gateways 

· The Streets for People, Roads for Cars initiative

Activated signs can be either Speed Indicating Devices (SIDs) which display the actual speed of approaching vehicles or Speed Limit Reminder Signs (SLRs) which flash the speed limit and a ‘Slow Down’ message at cars going at a pre-determined speed above the limit. Both types of sign keep a record of the number of activations, which can then be discussed with the police with a view to further enforcement actions. HCC prefer the SLR design which must be erected and managed by BDBC. Signs need to be relocated every few weeks in order to be effective. Parishes can either buy or rent an SLR and the deadline for notifying Richard Wareham of an interest is the end of September.

Under the gateway support scheme, the borough council will pay 75% of the cost of a gateway, up to a maximum of £1500 per installation for gateways introduced to augment the Village 30 mph initiative. Five villages in the first tranche have expressed an interest.

The ‘Streets for People’ initiative is primarily in urban areas and mainly the introduction of 20 mph schemes. Forty nine sites were raised and five are being investigated with a typical cost per site of £20,000.

Parishes wishing to contact Richard about any of the schemes should call him on 01256 845216 or e-mail: richard.wareham@basingstoke.gov.uk.

The key was ENGINEERING; ENFORCEMENT; EDUCATION

Richard advised that if there were concerns about highways and councils were unsure as to who was responsible that they should contact him, and he would advise on the best action.
	

	
	The presentations were followed by an extensive Question & Answer session which covered, amongst others, the following:

· HCC decide on the appropriate speed limit 

· The Police are still consulted on speed limit changes, but will not object to a 30 mph if the mean speed currently is below 45 mph. They have a power of veto 

· Gateways can pose a potential hazard following impact by a vehicle and their deployment is carefully controlled 

· Speedwatch with handheld cameras. The trial in four parishes was very disappointing and has not been followed up 

· Clutter is a major problem on rural roads and excess, no longer needed signs (e.g. New Road layout) and illegal signs should be removed. Clerks can liaise with the Hampshire Highways inspector. The Parish or Town Council can advertise and enforce control of private signs. 

· Changes in traffic movements can lead to a need to re-classify a road. Reclassification is controlled by the Secretary of State. Any request should be sent to Richard Wareham.
	

	3.1
	Matt ers arising from minutes
	

	
	· Lack of minutes secretary. Karen Brimacombe offered to advertise vacancy within B&DBC. 

· Action: Chair to advise job specification and pay

· Chairman thanked Karen Brimacombe for the feedback which had been circulated to all members. Further changes to B&DBC grass cutting were due shortly 

· HCC freight Strategy review is in progress and Councils have been contacted. Further details to be circulated by B&DAPTC. 

· Grass cutting of verges, any issues to report to Peter Eade of Hampshire Highways North, hampshirehighways.north@hants.gov.uk or telephone 01256 764444
	

	4.
	Reports
	

	4.1
	HALC last meeting included presentations on value for money and Hampshire Action team co-ordination. Parish Councils can take over responsibility for red phone boxes, which can become listed buildings but without a working telephone. Incorporation as a limited company was related to moving to new premises, but both have been deferred. HALC is still very keen on pushing towards Quality Parish Councils, but many councils in Basingstoke & Deane are not supportive. NALC has financial problems and is downsizing.

Post box survey listing of boxes. Listed boxes will retain phone and be maintained by BT. Local Councils are being offered to pay for boxes and their maintenance, BUT BEWARE many of these offers remove the telephone from the box.
	

	4.2
	Community Safety Forum minutes of last meeting circulated with agenda. Open meeting to be held week commencing 22nd September, key issue is the reduction of funding. PCSO’s will continue as far as can be seen. We agreed to invite Chief Inspector Jill Baldry to our March 2009 meeting.
	

	4.3
	Local strategic Partnership briefing paper distributed with Agenda. Review of the role of the LSP is out for consultation until 31st October.

Please copy any responmses to Roger Booth roger.thelly@btopenworld.com
It is expected that the LSP will have an increased role in developing the strategies and policies for Basingstoke & Deane and all councils were urged to look at the consultation documents which are available on the LSP website.
	

	4.4
	Postwatch will not exist after 30th September. Information can be obtained from a new website: www.consumerfocus.org.uk. The Chairman thanked Brian Langer for his work with Postwatch on behalf of the Association.
	

	4.5
	HAT The chairman welcomed the HAT members and Cheryl Bosworth to our meeting. Martin Biermann is our new representative on HAT . . The position with S106 money being held with delayed adoption of some roads in new developments were discussed. Chair to circulate more information
	CHAIR

	5.
	Discussions with officers of BDBC
	

	5.1
	Karen Brimacombe agreed to distribute a briefing note from Giorgio Framalicco on the changes to planning regulations regarding small domestic extensions which will be in effect from 1st October.
	KB

	6.
	Any Other Business
	

	7.
	Dates of next meetings
Monday 1st December Parish Conference and Mayor’s reception . See details distributred with these minutes
	

	Chairman, Martin Slatford
……………………………………………………………………
	
	Date
………


